City of Evansville

Economic Development Committee

Monday, February 15, 2016, 6:00 PM 

City Hall, 31 S. Madison St. Evansville, WI

MINUTES
1. Call to Order - 6:01pm
2. Roll Call - Members present: Gene Lewis, Brandon Rutz, Sue Berg, Sarah Bauer, James Otterstein, Derrick Allen, Christina Slaback and Jim Brooks. Members Absent: Gene Bass, Others Present: Community Development Director Jason Sergeant, Mayor Sandy Decker. 
3. Motion to Approve Agenda – Berg/Rutz, passed unanimously
4. Motion to waive the reading of the minutes of the February 15, 2016 regular meeting and approve them as printed – Berg/Bass, passed unanimously 
5. Citizen Appearances, other than listed agenda items – Sergeant noted a recent citizen call received regarding operation of a mobile ice cream trailer in Evansville.  The committee discussed previous discussions regarding food trailers and trucks.  The conversations never resulted in a final ordinance.  Lewis mentioned having the trucks in downtown parking spaces wouldn’t be desired.  Committee agrees with that concern.    Discussion concluded with the assessment that the committee sees food trucks, trailers and mobile businesses as having the possibility to have a positive influence on business activity with a proper ordinance. Sergeant will bring example ordinances to next month’s meeting for review.
6. Monthly Reports

a. City Report on Economic Development Activities – Sergeant presented his staff report, including:
· January 19th, attended I&E Planning Meeting.  Next meeting is a tour of Sector 67 in Madison.  All are encouraged to attend on March 9th at 6:30pm.  

· Continued discussions with Hughes Property representatives regarding development opportunities on the parcel.

· Historic preservation drafted a new ordinance that was adopted by council.  This ordinance makes simple repairs easier for many homeowners in the districts and makes large modifications require a certificate of appropriateness before getting a building permit.  Notice was sent to over 280 property owners and many citizens were on hand for the public hearing.  

· January 21st, Attended Landmark’s business meeting at their Cottage Grove headquarters.  They are preparing customers for commodity price fluctuations and have performed well over the last year.  

· January 22nd, attended MadREP meeting in De Forest, WI.  Great information about the banking system post-recession and discussed Norske Nook Pie’s recent expansion in De Forest.

· Meetings with potential applicants on new light industrial space

· Working with Creekside place on some floodplain questions.

· EDC - Entrepreneurship committee continues their work. 

· Post Office relocation has changed project managers at the federal level.  City Staff is working through some challenges with this project.

· January 27th, attended a land use policy workshop at Whitewater Innovation Center.  Great information on some WI land use laws and policies that will assist plan commission in ordinance updates

· February 1st,  Plan Commission continued work on amending the sidewalk ordinance to require sidewalks on both sides of all NEW streets and discussed prioritization of adding missing sidewalks on existing streets that are identified as collectors and primary locals in the Transportation Plan Map.

· Plan Commission also discussed temporary signage and an ordinance update is being drafted that would clarify and simplify the rules of temporary signage.  Some challenges are being encountered in trying to make an update that simplifies the rules, without adding different sign types.

· Temporary and permanent Ice Age Trail Routes continue to be identified and will be submitted to the National Park Service for certification.

· City staff has sent out an RFP to update the City’s website. The RFP will be open until March

· Staff continues to work with Debroux House Café to meet the conditions of the council approved  RLF Loan for $9,000

· February 10th, attended presentation on commodities pricing at Creekside Place.  Great presentation sponsored by Mosher Insurance.  

· February 10th, attended Ehlers Public Finance Conference.  Lots of useful information regarding TIFs and economic development.
· Windmill Ridge is submitting a final plat request.  They city has been working with the developers to achieve the transportation goals of the Smart Growth Plan. The north half of the development us currently on hiatus as DNR challenges are making development difficult.  
b. Chamber of Commerce Report – Slaback reviewed recent conversation with rail companies regarding the rail line that heads north out of Evansville. She also mentioned an upcoming UW speaker on digital marketing.
c. Tourism Subcommittee Report – Berg updated on tourism activities, including 150th events flyer mailed to all residents. A logo is completed and can be used this year.  Berg is working on a reprint of the historic walking tour guidebook. April 19th a customer service workshop will be held at Creekside to assist local employees gain workplace skills.  Tourism’s next meeting is March 29th. Car show cruise nights will be starting May. Brooks mentioned ad taken out in The Janesville Gazette for events being held on March 5th. 
d. Entrepreneurship sub-committee update – Rutz is working with Tris Lahti to speak with local entrepreneurs regarding business start-ups in Evansville. A trip is planned to tour Sector 67 and other incubators.
7. New Business

a. Ehlers Public Finance Seminar Report – Sergeant noted he learned a lot about developer’s approach to financing projects.  It was repeated by developers at the conference that TIF and other incentives are not expected to be pre-determined. Typically the approach is to customize financing options per project.  Sergeant summarized the developers that presented looked for difficult sites with wetland, clean-up and other hazards, as these sites would result Brooks noted a developer presentation clearly outlined an efficient permitting process and good site are higher priorities to developers then financing options. Sergeant added developers wanted to see a strong comprehensive plan and very consistent actions by elected officials that show the community is behind the plan and want to see their vision achieved.
8. Old Business
a. Motion to recommend to Common Council to adopt updated RLF Procedures and Policies Manual – Sergeant reviewed changes to the RLF manual.  Committee made suggestions for some minor revisions including addition of a background check. A focused discussion was present on how to handle a request for a majority of the fund balance. Berg/Rutz, passed unanimously.
9. Meeting Reminder: Next regular meeting March 21, 2016, 6:00 pm
10. Motion to Adjourn. Berg/Rutz, passed unanimously.  7:33 pm.
